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79/6	       Ranchi Jesuits, Sadbhavna P.B. - 4, Ranchi - 834 001, Jharkhand   June 2020

MESSAGE OF THE PROVINCIAL
Dear brothers in Christ,

There come some moments in our life when we find 
ourselves running short for words in expressing our 

thoughts and feelings. We are so 
overwhelmed by the significance of 
the occasions that we seem clueless 
regarding our emotions. We are so 
overpowered by the solemnity of 
these pieces of eternity that we just 
look to God for some inspirations - for 
some words perhaps to define our life 

in proper terms. 

It is one of those occasions today when I am certainly at 
a loss for words. However, one of the dominant feelings 
which I have is – Gratitude to God and Gratitude to 
each member of Ranchi Province. The magnitude of my 
gratitude right now cannot be weighed and measured 
by mere words of mine. Neither can I enumerate or list 
out reasons for my gratefulness because they are too 
many and so great that my human and humble words 
will never suffice to thank for each and every blessing 
that we have been receiving and will be.

As I thank God and each one of you, I look forward to 
your prayers, inspiration and guidance. I also assure 
you of my prayerful support to each one of you. 

I, on behalf of Ranchi Jesuits, thank God for Fr. Joseph 
Marianus Kujur, the former Provincial of Ranchi Jesuit 
Society. Let me acknowledge honestly, right at the start, 
that my words will prove too few to properly characterize 
or feature the personality and exploits of Fr. Joseph 

Marianus. His persona and his achievements are the 
finest examples of who and what he is. For the last 
six years, he mentored and anchored our province 
with his inspiring leadership. He displayed a profound 
understanding of the socio-political, cultural and 
economic situations of the country and of the world. Not 
only has it made him efficient and effective in responding 
promptly to all sorts of issues and scenarios but it has 
also helped Ranchi Jesuits in living our life suitably. 
His rare missionary vision and his inimitable approach 
to the works of mission, supported by his unique and 
prophetic temperament, have helped us accurately to 
respond to the realities of our life. Besides, in his true 
care, our works have become visible and significant 
everywhere - within the country and outside. 

We will ever remain grateful to God for Fr. Marianus 
for his great contribution to Ranchi Province. May God 
bless him and fill his heart with happiness and joy.  

Few of my friends asked me, - how do I feel having 
heard my name as the new provincial? I said – nothing 
special in particular, and by the way, I am still trying to 
look for a correct reply. 

It has not been easy for me to believe that I have 
been appointed as the new Provincial of Ranchi Jesuit 
Society. 

Many Provincials of South Asia sent me emails – 
They were genuine in sharing their feelings – besides 
greetings and their best wishes, some even offered me 
empathy on what was going to come to me. I quickly 
realized on what had come on my head and what I was 
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about to wear for myself. Yes, I began to clearly see the 
larger and deeper picture now before me. 

One of my close friends jokingly asked me – How is 
your BP?  See that it is well contained, he advised. I told 
him, - so far it is fine but now onwards – it all depends 
on how you are going to behave.

What I am today – little better than yesterday – I owe 
everything to the Society of Jesus – my provincials, 
superiors and friends – Jesuits as well as non-Jesuits. 
I thank all for the trust and confidence they had in me. 
I am grateful to each and everyone who allowed me to 
grow. I would like to thank those who supported me to 
be better in life and in my works.

As a Provincial, I am one among you since I have 
been with you. Ranchi Province has a great history of 
evangelization and education. We have been working 
hard to uplift the spirit of people. We have been planning 
and executing our projects to steer the society to peace 
and prosperity. Our forefathers have left behind them a 
great legacy to follow. They have shown us the way to 
follow. Now it is our responsibility to add to that great 
history and legacy of Ranchi Jesuit Society. 

Let us have the sense of belonging to one another in the 
Society of Jesus as Ranchi Province. We need to own 
and make our province ours. For me, every member of 
the Ranchi Jesuit Society is precious; called to love and 
serve God through Ranchi Jesuit Society. Let us then 
come out in full gusto and trust to care for one another.  

Before I conclude, I would like to remind ourselves 
that…	

‘We need worship for our spirit, fellowship for our soul 
and committed motivation for our body’

May God bless us all!
Fr. Ajit Kumar Xess, SJ 

(PROVINCIAL SUPERIOR)

PROVINCIAL’S PROGRAMME  
JUNE :

18	 :      Province Consult

21	   :         First Vows of Novices at Ashirvad, Namkum

INFORMATION
FR. PROVINCIAL will be available to meet our Jesuit 
fathers and brothers on all working days except on the 

scheduled days of the Provincial’s programme:-

     8:30 a.m. – 11.30 a.m.  &  3:30 p.m. – 4:30 p.m.

You can contact

Fr. Ajay Soreng, SJ (Secretary) : 9162202888 

 or

Fr. Raymond Kerketta, SJ (Socius) : 6200913405 / 
7549311349

You can also contact  Fr. Provincial on his Nos: 
8969790032 / 
9431106500

Being informed that the Province Treasurers’ Office 
will be closed on Saturdays. The Treasurers will 
visit different Communities / Intitutions to assit the 
Treasurers on every Saturday. 

Fr. Vijay Manohar Tirkey, S.J. (Province Treasurer)

APPOINTMENTS
01. Kujur, Joseph Marianus	    Director, XISS, Ranchi 

02. Minj, David 	 Asst. Parish priest & Hostel 
Prefect, Catholic Church, 
Rengarih

03. Tirkey, Sikander	 Asst. Parish priest, Catholic 
Church, Bingaon, prepares for 
his studies in Manila & assists, 
when needed in XITP boundary 
work. 

04. Kujur, Ernest 	 Assistant Treasurer, Saparom

05. Minj, Kulwant	 Doctoral studies in Canon Law, 
PUG, Rome

Fr. Ajit Kumar Xess, SJ
 (Provincial Superior)

Manresa House Ranchi
May 2020 began with the celebration of the feast of St. 
Joseph, the Worker. And as we began Marian Month this 
day, we offered special prayers through the intercession 
of our Lady for those infected by Coronavirus. This day 
also brought us another golden opportunity to render 
our service in XISS. Our juniors and a few fathers gladly 
extended their helping hand in making food packets 
for distribution among the people in need.  This day 
brought us sad news too, as one of the nephews of Fr. 
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Alex Tirkey passed away in Medica.

On 3rd May Fr. John Jyoti Kujur went to Muri Shelter 
Home to help Fr. Binod Toppo and Team in taking 
care of inmates. On 5th May, three deacons, namely, 
Ajit Kerketta, Bimal Nag and Bimal Minj left for Dorea 
(Tamar) Shelter Home to render their service to the 
inmates over there. On the same day, we received some 
packets of rice, dal, chana, potato and onion from some 
generous people like XISS and St. Xavier’s College. 
Our juniors made about 850 food packets ready for 
distribution. Fr Ignatius Minj, assistant PP of Kanke 
Parish, took 244 food packets on 8th May to distribute 
among the identified poor and needy of Kanke area. 
The rest were distributed among stranded students, 
labourers, our employees and the needy people of 
Bahubazar, Singpur, Lalpur, Barwan compound, 
Barhitoli, Kumhartoli, Kantatoli, Khadgarha, Gungutoli, 
Kadru, Loadih, Bargawan, Hindpiri Toppo Basti, Pisca 
Mor, Kokar area.

On 7th May, Bro Telesphore Horo and two deacons, 
Dn Claver Minj and Dn Elphiz Kerketta, went to Muri 
Shelter Home to replace Fr Binod Toppo and Fr. John 
Jyoti Kujur. When Fr Binod and Fr John came back, 
they looked quite satisfied with their committed life and 
selfless service.

May 14th was observed by the community as A Day of 
Prayer, Fasting and Works of Charity. After a short break, 
juniors started packing food materials for distribution. In 
fact they were involved in the works of charity the whole 
month either in Shelter Homes or in XISS.

On 21st May all the community members were at home. 
Our juniors and priests from Shelter Homes had already 
come back. On this day we came together to celebrate 
Holy Eucharist. There was a beautiful moment of faith 
sharing and sharing of rich experiences of Shelter 
Homes. On this occasion prayed for all the people 
affected by unprecedented lockdown and for the speedy 
recovery of those infected by Novel Coronavirus. 

On 23rd May, Fr Ajit Kumar Xess, SJ took over as the 
New Provincial of Ranchi Province in a simple ceremony 
at Sadbhavna, Jesuit Provincial’s Residence, Ranchi. 
Fr Rector and Fr. Alex Tirkey were the witnesses from 
Manresa House. The very next day, he visited the 
Manresa House Infirmary and met all our senior citizens. 
They were very happy to see the New Provincial.  This 
is the first house he visited after assuming the office of 
Provincial. This shows his great love for the old and sick 
who are the sources of inspiration for many of us.

XISS gave us another opportunity to serve the people 
in need which began on 25th May. Our juniors once 
again fully involved themselves in the works of charity 
and got 2500 packets ready for distribution among the 
needy. Thanks to XISS for giving us such opportunity to 
serve people for two months. Our heartfelt appreciation 
goes to our juniors who happily extended their helping 
hand and selfless service.

We concluded the month with the celebration of 
Pentecost and the blessing of the Holy Spirit. 

 Amrit Lakra

Blessing of foundatioon stone of the 
aproach road to new XISS
6 June 2020 : The Blessing and inauguration of the 
foundation stone of the approach road to the new 
premises/compound of Xavier Institute of Social Service 

(XISS) took place at 10.00 am on 6 June 2020 with the 
prayers of blessing and breaking of a coconut. Initially 
Fr. Joseph Marianus Kujur thanked the Runda Family 
for giving generously their ancestral land to XISS for the 
higher education of the tribal community, poor and the 
marginalized which is the spirit of the Society of Jesus 
“option for the poor” who will benefit the most. Then Fr. 
Provincial Ajit Kr Xess was invited for a few words who 
also expressed his gratitude to the Runda Family for 
parting a portion their land for this educational purpose. 
He thanked Fr. Joseph Marianus Kujur also for initiating 
this process of new premises of XISS. Before the 
prayers of blessing by Fr. Provincial, the Runda Family 
offered a prayer to the ancestors of the family asking 
pardon from them for any wrong doing to God, to their 
ancestors and the people in their dealings, if harming-
hurting them, unaware of going after money or not living 
according to the good spirit of the ancestors.  

The following members were present: Fr. Provincial 
Ajit Kr Xess, Fr. Joseph Marianus Kujur, Fr. Raymond 
Kerketta, Fr. Pradeep Kerketta, Fr. George Kerketta, 
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Fr. Ashok Kandulna, Fr. Suman Beck, 5 brothers of the 
Runda family and children, Mr. Jusbir Singh Khurana, 
and Mr Paresh (the contractor).

The premises of XISS will be shifted to the present 
property of ATC, Namkum, in the near future for which 
the approach road was blessed and inaugurated, and 
the compound walls are being built now. The whole of 
the ATC property will be walled off by the XISS.

Fr. Ajay Soreng, SJ

Blood Donation camp by XISS
14 June 2020 : On the World Blood Donation Day, 14 
June as declared by the World Health Organization, a 

blood donation camp was organized by the AAXISS, 
Alumnae Association of Xavier Institute of Social 
Service, at the XISS conference hall. Fr. Provincial 
Ajit Kr Xess, SJ, together with the Director Fr. Joseph 
Marianus Kujur, SJ, inaugurated the camp with the 
cutting of the ribbon. Thereafter, the Chief Guest was 
felicitated with a bouquet and a badge, the prayer and 
the welcome was led by the Director. The oath taking 
was conducted by an alumnus Mr. Jusbir Singh Khurana 
in these words: 1) I will donate blood for humankind, 2) I 
am a life saver, 3) I will be a hero of real life. There were 
31 alumnae who donated blood.

Fr. Ajay Soreng, SJ

Assam Mission
JESUIT BHAVAN AND GANA CHETANA 
SAMAJ, TEZPUR

Visitors : On May 29, 2020 Fr Anupchand Kiran Minj, 
SJ came to our community from Jagriti, Guwahati and 
stayed with us for a couple of days. It was a kind of 
home coming for him getting in touch with the spirit of 
the community which was once so dear to him. He left 
for his destination on May 31, 2020 after breakfast. 
Fr Anup, you are always welcome; your presence is 

a blessing for us. On May 31, 2020 Fr Xavier Lakra, 
SJ came to stay with us since his community, SXC, 
Sonabheel has been turned into a quarantine centre. 
The centre will begin functioning from June 01, 2020. 
The Local administration took the decision to have a 
quarantine centre at St. Xavier’s Junior college building 
and as a precautionary measure, Fr Xavier Lakra, SJ 
who is a heart patient, has been advised to stay away 
from the campus. Fr Xavier, hearty welcome to you and 
wish you a very happy stay with us.

St. Joseph’s Feast : On May 01, 2020, together with 
the staff members of GCS and domestic workers 
of the house we had a special Holy Mass in honour 
of St. Joseph, the patron of all the workers. It was a 
concelebrated Holy Mass with Fr. Pius Xalxo, SJ, 
the main celebrant, where- in we prayed through the 
intercession of the saint of the day for the protection 
and guidance of the staff members and domestic 
workers and their families. Fr Pius in his introduction, 
highlighted the historical development of the “Workers’ 
Day” in relation to the present situation of the workers. In 
his sermon he spoke about the dignity of human labour 
and enumerated the virtues of St. Joseph inviting all 
the participants to imbibe the virtues of the saint and 
carry out the respective work with total dedication, 
commitment and joy. It was followed by a dinner shared 
by all the participants.

Combined Meeting : On May 10, 2020, Jesuits working 
at Jesuit Bhavan – Tezpur,  SXC – Sonabheel and St. 
John’s, Balipara  in Tezpur Diocese had a combined 
meeting at SXC, Sonabheel to assess and review the 
precarious situation arisen on account of the COVID 
– 19 lockdown. All of us appraised the relief works 
rendered by us to the needy people and decided to 
continue it. To identify the needy it was suggested that 
survey should be conducted to collect the data and on 
the basis of priority urgent cases should be addressed. 
Since Government is distributing food material through 
PDS, we too, felt that our role should be to help the 
needy to tap the relief materials distributed from the 
distribution centres. Another area where we could 
make our contribution is to conduct awareness program 
about the Corona virus through Whatsapp messages, 
display of flex printing and giving talks to the people in 
small groups. We, too, agreed to distribute preventive 
measures like masks, soaps etc. at the earliest. At 
the end of the meeting, SXC, Sonabheel served us 
sumptuous food which all of us had been missing so 
far due to COVID 19 lockdown. SXC, Sonabheel, thank 
you very much for hosting the meeting and dinner. 
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Hope to have many more occasions of coming together 
in near future to collectively respond to the situation and 
bring some relief to the lives of the afflicted people.  

Rosary & Holy Mass : On May 14, 2020, in response 
to the call of Pope Francis for a day of prayer, fasting 
and works of charity in order to implore God’s help 
to the suffering humanity caused by the corona virus 
pandemic, we, together with the GCS Staff members and 
domestic workers, had the recitation of five decades of 
rosary followed by the Holy Mass. Fr Thomas presided 
over at 11.00 A.M. Fr Thomas in his introduction 
explained the intention of Pope Francis for the day and 
invited us to pray to overcome the Corona virus which 
has taken the whole world in its tight grip. Soon after 
the Holy Mass we had our lunch with the staff members 
of GCS and domestic workers in Fathers’ refectory. On 
May 31, 2020, we had a common rosary with workers to 
conclude the month dedicated to Mother Mary. Fr Pius 
led the rosary and helped the participants to express 
their devotion to Mother Mary, who is very dear to us.

Fr. Pius SJ

Foreign Mission

ROME
Anselm was happy to see all the lay staff joining the 
work from 18 May under strict instructions of following 
the healthcare norms described by the Civil Authorities. 
To commence the regular working schedule, Curia 
community had a special Holy Eucharistic celebration 
presided over by R.P. General. Observing the feast 
of Our Lady of the Way (Madonna della Strada), all 
the deceased members of respective Provinces and 
Families were specially remembered with gratitude, and 
prayers were invoked for the healing of those affected 
by COVID-19.  The message of R.P. General centred on 
the closeness and accompaniment of Our Lady of the 
Way in all difficult times, especially in a post-lockdown 
phase of life and work in the General Curia.

During lockdown, many Curia members made their 
annual retreat in the House itself. The Curia has now 
opened its door only for the Jesuits residing in the other 
Roman Houses; however, the prohibition continues for 
the lay people. Anselm strongly feels a radical change 
brought about by this pandemic in dealing with the Bank. 
Before going to the Bank for any kind of transaction, he 
now needs a prior appointment with the Bank officials. 

No one is allowed to enter into the Bank, and all the 
transactions are done outside the premise. Anyone 
coming without an appointment, is sent back home.

In March and April, COVID-19 had heavily disrupted 
the daily life of International College of Gesù. However, 
the month of May brought a great relief for Nirmal and 
his community members the lockdown was phased 
out from 18 May and allowed the Churches, parks 
and other public places to reopen. The Church of 
Gesù also was reopened for the public Holy Masses 
and for the confessions with certain restrictions and 
preventive measures. Gesù community still maintains 
the normative social distancing in all common places. 
Guests are still not allowed in the community. 

On 20 May, a special Community Prayer Meet was 
organized for the repose of R.P. Adolfo Nicolás. On 
23 May, a requiem Holy Mass was offered in Gesù 
Church for R.P. Nicolás presided over by R.P. Arturo 
Sosa, Superior General. Only a few representatives 
from all Roman Houses were allowed to participate in 
the Eucharistic celebration. On 29 May, the outgoing 
members of the community were given farewell. 
During the Holy Mass, all 19 outgoing members were 
remembered with gratitude with best wishes for their 
future mission. The regular classes for the current 
Academic Year came to an end on 29 May. Although 
all the classes were held online during lockdown, the 
students have more than enough materials to study 
and prepare themselves for the exams, which will begin 
immediately after the final session of regular classes. 
The exam pressure has forced the Scholastics to stay 
under another lockdown in their rooms amidst class 
notes and books. 

Although, the doors of Collegio Roberto Bellarmino 
was reopened on 4 May for the free movement of the 
community members, Kulwant never ventured out 
of his house until the end of May. The Minister of the 
house provided two face masks to each member of the 
community. He also reminded them all of some important 
safety measures to be observed in and outside the 
community. Maintaining one meter of distance during 
meals, Mass and community recreation; not to touch 
the bread and fruit without disposable gloves and not to 
sneeze or cough in front of others are still some of the 
basic rules until further notice. Despite the fact that one 
could go out of the community, the House Consulters 
decided that the community would wait for few months 
before opening its door for the outsiders – Jesuits and 
non-Jesuits alike. As a result, from May 12 to May 15, 
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R.P. Johan Verschueren, Delegate of R.P. General for 
International Roman Houses (DIR) made his annual 
canonical visit of the community via Zoom. All were 
pleased and enriched by talking to him personally, even 
though the time was limited to 20 minutes. On 20 May at 
6.30 P.M., the whole community gathered in the House 
Chapel to offer the Holy Mass for the eternal repose of 
R.P. Adolfo Nicolás. On the eve of 23 May, P. Rector 
offered the Holy Eucharist for the outgoing members 
of the community. A hymn in Swahili language, “E E 
Mfumu Yamba Makabu”, sung by our African brothers 
during the offertory made the Mass more animated, 
devotional and prayerful. Thereafter, in honor of the 
outgoing members, the community members enjoyed 
the barbecue in the House courtyard. 

Linus is getting healthier day by day and has no more 
special diet as doctors prescribed it earlier. He is able 
to give lectures as usual and had four courses in the 
Second Semester. As all the other Professors, he 
too used Online methods to continue the academic 
activities, especially in the field of evangelizing the world 
through the celebration of faith: rituals and festivals. In 
between the academic assignments, he is busy writing 
the “Position” on the Servant of God, Father Constant 
Lievens, in view of his beatification and canonization. 
Recently the Commission for the Cause of Saints has 
come up with new norms on how to write the Position, 
due to which he has to update what he has already 
written last year. This Position is to prove that Father 
Lievens was truly virtuous and that he lived a life of total 
commitment to Jesus as a Jesuit. Once this position 
is submitted to the commission experts on history, 
theology and spirituality they would evaluate it and 
finally a team of Cardinals will have to give their final 
word. Let us continue our prayer for the beatification of 
the Servant of God.

One of the major satisfactions from the ongoing 
exploration of different online teaching methods for Prem 
was the online corrections of the final Dissertations. 
The on-the-spot corrections on the computer screen 
eased the work of students, because they benefitted a 
lot by not being obliged to present the printed copies, 
and thereby, not struggling to figure out the scribbled 
corrections indicated by the Professors on the pages, 
sometimes indecipherable. Joint Diploma in Integral 
Ecology, an Inter-University project coordinated by him 
was concluded with the final online Workshop. Since a 
good number of students hail from different parts of Italy, 
the presence and participation in the online lessons and 
workshops were more than usual. Most of the exams 

at Gregorian University are being conducted online – 
a new experience for the students as well as for the 
Professors, which has also opened new avenues of 
learning and teaching in the near future!

Prem

GUYANA
The whole world is affected by the pandemic Covid-19. 
On 6th June, there were 153 cases confirmed, 77 
recovered and 12 died in Guyana. It has a long border 
with Brazil and most of our mission stations are situated 
on the border. The Toshaos (the head of the village), 
catechists and health workers are looking after their 
villages with renewed vigor and zest. The indigenous 
people are helping one another in their need. 

Fr. Elias Surin, SJ has come down to his Jesuit 
community, St. Ignatius Lethem in Rupununi from 
Pakaraima Mountains since April. He is cherishing 
his community life with Fr. Amar Bage, SJ Fr. Edwin 
Anthony, SJ and Fr. Ronald Fernandes, SJ. Sr. Helena, 
Sr. Crecencia, Sr. Nishi and Sr. Sosan, the Ursuline 
Sisters of Tildonk in Karasabai, South Pakaraimas, are 
courageously standing with the parishioners through 
their ceaseless prayers and valuable presence during 
this pandemic. The Sunday Masses are streamed live 
in social media. 

Fr A. Amar Bage, SJ, as the Parish Priest, served five 
precious years in Our Lady of Lourdes Catholic Church 
Hosororo, Mabaruma. He has given remarkable 
contributions to the faithful in terms of renewing and 
reviving the Christian Communities in all the 34 villages 
in his parish. The youth groups are vibrant. He opened 
the library for the parishioners, completed three church 
buildings and one community centre. He conducted 
many leadership programs, catechists training 
programs and music seminars.

In the month of March, Fr. A. Amar Bage is transferred 
from parish ministry in Our Lady of Lourdes, Hosororo, 
Mabaruma to St Ignatius mission Lethem in Rupununi 
to begin a new educational apostolate. This is a new 
mission in Guyana. The name of this program is Jesuit 
Worldwide Learning - Higher Education at the Margins 
(JWL). JWL is a collaborative global partnership 
comprised of organizations, institutions, companies, 
and above all, people, to provide tertiary education to 
those who would otherwise not have access to higher 
learning/education opportunities. Training/education is 
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available in both online as well as on-site. Fr A. Amar 
Bage, SJ is on-site facilitator as well as supervisor for 
this program. The head quarter of this program is in 
Geneva, Switzerland.

Fr. Arturo Sosa, SJ Superior General of the Society 
of Jesus, has appointed Fr. Peter McIsaac, SJ (54) to 
lead the Jesuits in Guyana and Jamaica as Regional 
Superior. He will take up his new role on July 1st, 2020. 
He succeeds Fr. Christopher Llanos, SJ who will be 
returning to Canada for medical treatment following 
recent health concerns.

On 31st May, at the Pentecost Holy Eucharist at the 
Cathedral of the Immaculate Conception Brickdam, 
Georgetown, Bishop Francis Alleyne, OSB said that just 
as the apostles received the gift of the Holy Spirit and 
were freed of feelings of hate, judgement and revenge 
on the first Pentecost day, he is hoping that as Guyana 
awaits the outcome of the recount of the regional and 
national election, the Spirit of Pentecost will rest on the 
nation of Guyana, our families and workplaces, filling 
us with a spirit of new insights and doing things in new 
ways.

We, the missionaries in Guyana from Ranchi, extend 
our heartfelt thanks and congratulations to Fr. Joseph 
MarianusKujur, SJ for his loving service to the Ranchi 
Province and the entire Society of Jesus. Our prayerful 
support and best wishes to our new Provincial Fr. Ajit 
Kumar Xess, SJ
	 Fr. Elias Surin,SJ

Nepal
Fr.Boniface Tigga, the new Principal, has officially taken 
charge from his predecessor Fr Dennis Soosai who is 
going for his Ph.D studies to Loyola College, Chennai. 
Fr Superior welcomed Fr.Boniface in the community 
and thanked Fr Dennis for his generous service to the 
mission. The out-going and in-coming principals hugged 
each other as a sign of warm welcome and passed on 
the responsibility to the other. Thanks to Sch. Rabindra 
Bara, from MAP Province and Sch IvinTomy from 
Kerala Province who have fruitfully completed their 
regency of two years and one year respectively. We 
sincerely appreciate and are grateful for their invaluable 
services to the mission. Currently, all three of them are 
attending classes through online. We also celebrated 
Fr. Daniel Bara’s birthday with a dinner inviting Sisters 
to join for the same. We had an eye-witness to and 

experience of giving away dry rations to the people 
around our localities. Nearly 20 families are benefiting 
directly from the school relief fund, which was given to 
the Municipality for the same. The online classes are 
going on well. After the sixth cycle, the second online 
assessment was conducted for all subjects. 

The community mourned the death of our formal 
General Fr. Adolfo Nicolas. Until the cremation, we 
had had special prayer services and Holy Masses 
offered to pay homage to Fr. Adolfo Nicolas. Thanks to 
our scholastics for taking great interest in conducting 
special prayer services and Eucharistic Adoration to 
express our heartfelt gratitude to Fr. Adolfo Nicolas 
whose governance and leadership God has blessed 
our Society abundantly. 

At this time of lock down, scholastics had taken a 
project each of reading books and sharing it in the 
group accompanied by Fr. Superior. On 7th June, the 
Scholastics shared their book reading and gave critical 
analysis of their books. It was a wonderful sharing and 
inspiring to listen to each other and be enriched in 
knowledge.

Sch.Wilson Kandulna, SJ
Jhapa, Nepal.

Let us pray for the dear departed
1. Fr. SA Alphonse (AND, 69/51) at 10.20 PM 
on10.06.2020. Funeral Mass is scheduled for 3.30 PM 
at Loyola Academy, Alwal on 11th June 2020.

BIRTHDAY

JUNE
01 	 Kerketta Stephen

	 Oreya Suman Shishir

02 	 Dungdung James V.

	 Jojo Joachim

03	 Kerketta Ajit

	 Dungdung James Vik.

06	 Kerketta Sylvanus

07	 Xaxa Anil

12 	 Tete Patrick
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15	 Minj Elias

17 	 Dungdung Jerome

	 Xalxo Medard

18 	 Kindo Ashwin

19 	 Tirkey Sushil

	 Minj Kulwant

20 	 Ekka Isidore

	 Minj Ignatius

	 Ekka Nitish

21 	 Lakra John

	 Beck Alois

	 Toppo Manohar

22 	 Burh George

	 Barla Gilbert

	 Dungdung Sanchilit

23 	 Kujur Sandeep

24	 Bara Amar

	 Osga John Fisher

25 	 Tudu Simon

28	 Minj Akshay

29 	 Basumatary Lazarus

30 	 Dungdung John

	 Kullu Henry

JULY
01	 Ekka Sanjay Dilip

	 Tirkey Anup

04	 Dungdung Joachim

	 Lakra Mark Mukul

	 Tigga Mathew

05	 Barla Arvind

07	 Tirkey Basil

	 Tirkey Ajay Anil

08	 Toppo Pratap S.

	 Ekka Sebastian

	 Lugun Bipin

09	 Bage Anugrah Amar

	 Kerketta Libin

	 Xalxo Sushant

11	 Tirkey Sikander

13	 Minj Anupchand K.

15	 Topno Dominic

	 Tirkey Amrit

17	 Kerketta Ajit

	 Hassapurty Rajat

	 Kandulna Anil

	 Kujur Vinay

19	 Ekka Alexius

	 Kullu Alphonse

20	 D’Souza Gilbert

21	 Kerketta Sunil

22	 Sandil Ashok Roshan

24	 Kullu Rohit

	 Baxla Alfred

	 Tirkey Bipin

25	 Xalxo Isaac

26	 Purti Zacharias

	 Horo Ranjit Kr.

	 Minj Vijay Kr.

	 Kujur Ignatius

	 Minj Nirmal

27	 Bilung Vinod

	 Dadul Ritesh

28	 Francken Louis

29 	 De Brouwer Marc

	 Sinduria Valentine

30 	 Lakra Benjamin

31	 Ba’a Theodore Ignatius


